

# THE EFFECT OF TAX ENFORCEMENT ON REVENUES

Janet Holtzblatt\*
Senior Fellow
Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center

before the

Select Revenue Measures Subcommittee and Oversight Subcommittee, Ways and Means Committee, United States House of Representatives

Minding the Tax Gap: Improving Tax Administration For The 21st Century

June 10, 2021

<sup>\*</sup>The views expressed are my own and should not be attributed to the Urban Institute, the Brookings Institution, the Tax Policy Center, their trustees, or their funders.

Chairman Pascrell, Chairman Thompson, Ranking Member Kelly, Ranking Member Smith, and members of the committee, thank you for having me here today to talk about the tax gap and improving tax administration for the 21st century. The views I express today are my own and should not be attributed to the Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center, the Urban Institute, the Brookings Institution, their boards, or their funders.

In this short testimony, I'd like to make four main points:

- 1. A decade of deep cuts to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) budget has hindered its ability to administer an increasingly complicated tax code.
- 2. Increasing the IRS enforcement budget would generate more revenue than it would cost.
- 3. Boosting the number of audits is not a sufficient revenue-raising measure, however, without improvements in the selection and operation of examinations.
- 4. Before the IRS can hire and train new staff and invest in 21st century technology, the agency must be assured of sustained funding not only for this year but for future years as well.

#### A Decade-Long Reduction in the IRS Budget

Since 2010, Congress has cut the IRS budget 23 percent after adjusting for inflation.<sup>1</sup> The biggest cuts have occurred in the enforcement account, with funding falling by nearly \$2 billion (26 percent) from 2010 levels.

Those reductions have been accompanied by other developments that affect the IRS's efficiency, including significant expansions of the agency's role, the steady departure of its most skilled staff, and the depreciation of its computer systems. Those cutbacks contribute to a steep decline in audit rates and potential increase in noncompliance.

#### Funding for New Responsibilities

As IRS appropriations declined, Congress enacted legislation that assigned new responsibilities to the agency, including

- administration of new tax credits for health insurance coverage and the enforcement of health coverage mandates (through the Affordable Care Act in 2010);
- processing of reports of financial assets held abroad by US citizens and related enforcement actions (through the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act in 2010);

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The 2010 amounts were adjusted to 2021 levels. For personnel costs, inflation was measured using the employment cost index for wages and salaries of private industry workers; for all other spending, the measure of inflation was the chain-type price index for the US gross domestic product. The 2021 funding level does not include an additional \$2.4 billion in appropriations authorized by the COVID-Related Tax Relief Act of 2020 (part of the Consolidated Appropriations Act, FY 2021) and the American Rescue Plan of 2021. Over 60 percent of that amount was earmarked for the implementation of the second and third rounds of the economic impact payments and the development of advance payments of the child tax credit. The remaining portion was primarily for computer modernization.

- acceleration of processing and matching of W-2s to tax returns combined with a delay of payments of certain refundable tax credits so that claimants' earnings could be verified (through the Protecting Americans from Tax Hikes Act in 2015);
- major changes to the tax code in the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, or TCJA, in 2017; and
- three rounds of economic impact payments (the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security Act and the Consolidated Appropriations Act, FY 2021, both in 2020, and the American Rescue Plan in 2021).

In some cases, Congress provided the IRS with funds to implement those new responsibilities. The most recent example was the economic impact payments. During 2020 and 2021, the IRS received nearly \$1.5 billion for the roll-out of those payments to over 160 million recipients, many of whom received their payments within two weeks of enactment of each round of payments.

In contrast, the IRS only received about \$400 million in start-up funds for the implementation of the TCJA in 2018 and 2019. But that funding was not sustained, even as the Treasury and the IRS continued through 2020 to publish new guidance to taxpayers.<sup>2</sup> For examiners, the TCJA means auditing pre-2018 tax returns under one set of tax laws and post-2017 returns under a different set. Moreover, examiners must take time away from audits to receive training and guidance on the new law.<sup>3</sup>

#### Decline in Staffing

Even before the recent cutbacks in IRS funding, the agency's workforce was shrinking. The average number of full-time-equivalent staff fell from about 112,000 in 1990 to nearly 95,000 in 2010.<sup>4</sup> From 2010 to 2019, however, the number of full-time equivalent staff decreased by more than it had in the prior 20 years—a drop of an additional 21,000 full-time equivalent staff—in large part because of the combination of a seven-year hiring freeze and a workforce reaching retirement age.

Over two-thirds of the decrease in personnel occurred in examinations and collections, with full-time equivalent staff declining from about 45,000 in 2010 to fewer than 30,000 in 2019. Revenue agents and officers are trained to conduct the most difficult types of audits and collections, but their numbers fell by almost half, from nearly 20,000 in 2010 to about 11,500 in 2019.

#### Outdated Technology

The IRS's ability to enforce the tax code is also closely linked to the state of its computers and the long-term challenges of the IRS's computer modernization program. A 2016 report from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> US Department of the Treasury, *2020-2021 Priority Guidance Plan* (Washington, DC: US Department of the Treasury, 2020). https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-utl/2020-2021\_pgp\_initial.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Internal Revenue Service, *FY 2022 Congressional Budget Justification and Annual Performance Report and Plan* (Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service, 2021) https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/266/02.-IRS-FY-2022-CJ.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Data from various years of the Internal Revenue Service *Data Book*. See "SOI Tax Stats – All Available Years – IRS Data Book," Internal Revenue Service, last reviewed May 19, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/statistics/soi-tax-stats-all-years-irs-data-books.

Government Accountability Office found that the IRS's individual master file and business master file still relied on computer programming language developed more than 50 years ago.<sup>5</sup>

#### Falling Audit Rates

In total, the number of audits fell from 1.7 million in 2010 to 771,000 in 2019.<sup>6</sup> The audit rate, defined as the ratio of the number of audits closed in a fiscal year to the number of tax returns filed in the prior tax year, fell from 0.9 percent in 2010 to 0.4 percent in 2019.

The simplest type of audit is conducted through correspondence with the taxpayer and focuses on a small number of selected items (such as whether a child is related to and resides with the taxpayer, which are criteria for determining eligibility for child-related tax benefits). In response to a letter from the IRS, taxpayers must provide documentation to support their claims. Taxpayers who claim the earned income tax credit (EITC) are the subject of about half of correspondence audits, and most EITC audits are conducted through correspondence.<sup>7</sup>

Other audits are conducted in person, such as in an IRS office, the taxpayer's home or place of work, or elsewhere. The scope of the in-person audits can extend to all items reported on the tax return. Although audit rates have fallen for both types of audits, about a quarter of audits in both 2010 and 2019 were conducted in person.

The overall audit rate of less than 1 percent masks large differences among the affected taxpayers. Certain segments of the population are more likely to be targeted for audits than others, although the percentage-point drop in audit rates has been higher for some groups than others.

- In 2010, the audit rate was 0.5 percent for taxpayers with relatively simple returns: they had positive income under \$200,000, no self-employment income, and did not claim the EITC. That rate fell to 0.1 percent by 2019.
- Among EITC claimants, the audit rate was 2.4 percent in 2010, dropping by 1.3 percentage points between 2010 and 2019, to 1.1 percent.
- For individual taxpayers with positive income of \$1 million or more, the audit rate fell from 8.4 percent in 2010 to 2.4 percent in 2019.
- And nearly all the largest corporations (those with \$20 billion or more of assets) were subject to audits in 2010. By 2019, about half were audited.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Government Accountability Office, *Information Technology: Federal Agencies Need to Address Aging Legacy Systems*. GAO-16-468 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2016).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Data from various years of the Internal Revenue Service *Data Book*. See "SOI Tax Stats – All Available Years – IRS Data Book," Internal Revenue Service, last reviewed May 19, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/statistics/soi-tax-stats-all-vears-irs-data-books.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> John Guyton, Kara Leibel, Dayanand Manoli, Ankur Patel, Mark Payne, and Brenda Schafer, *The Effects of EITC Correspondence Audits on Low-Income Earners*. Working Paper 24465 (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019).

#### Impact of Reduction in Audits on Compliance

We do not know how the drastic cutbacks in the IRS budget have affected compliance. Using data from various sources, including random audits of individual taxpayers and operational audits of other taxpayers, the IRS estimated that the annual tax gap (i.e., the difference between what taxpayers paid on time and what they truly owed) was, on average, \$441 billion from 2011 through 2013. Taking into account late payments and the IRS's enforcement actions, that amount dropped to \$381 billion, or about 14 percent of total taxes owed.<sup>8</sup>

Last month, IRS Commissioner Charles Rettig suggested that the size of the annual tax gap could be as much as \$1 trillion.<sup>9</sup> He based that assessment largely on a study by IRS and academic researchers, who determined that the official estimates understated overseas evasion and underreported partnership income.<sup>10</sup> That study has sparked a lively debate among tax analysts as to the methodology used to measure the tax gap.

That discussion, however, does not address a fundamental question for policymakers: Has the reduction in audits led to an increase in noncompliance, and how much would that increase be? We will not be able to address that question for several years because of the lag in audit data, but generally theory and evidence concludes, reasonably, that a reduction in enforcement leads to more noncompliance. A sense of civic duty and concerns about getting caught may keep most people honest. However, the extensive press coverage of declining audit rates has revealed vulnerabilities in tax enforcement that are likely to encourage more noncompliance.

#### **Investing in IRS Resources Would Raise More Revenue Than It Would Cost**

The IRS measures enforcement revenue as the sum of revenue from the examination program, the collection program, and the automated underreporting program. The agency's measure includes the amount collected in a fiscal year, which will include tax, interest, and penalties from multiple years. As enforcement funding fell after 2010, enforcement revenue also declined, from \$68 billion in 2010 to \$51 billion in 2020 (2020 dollars).<sup>12</sup>

Nonetheless, a decline in resources could cause enforcement revenues to increase *relative* to the costs of audits and related enforcement actions. For any level of appropriations, the IRS could—ignoring all other considerations—select the cases known to have the highest return on investment

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Internal Revenue Service, *Federal Tax Compliance Research: Tax Gap Estimates for Tax Years 2011-2013*. Publication 1415 (Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service, 2019). https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-pdf/p1415.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Alan Rappeport, "Tax Cheats Cost the U.S. \$1 Trillion per Year," New York Times, April 13, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> John Guyton, Patrick Langetieg, Daniel Reck, Max Risch, and Gabriel Zucman, *Tax Evasion at the Top of the Income Distribution: Theory and Evidence*. Working Paper 28542 (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2021). https://www.nber.org/papers/w28542.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Joel Slemrod, *Tax Compliance and Enforcement*. Working paper 24799 (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2018) https://www.nber.org/papers/w24799.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Internal Revenue Service, *FY 2022 Congressional Budget Justification and Annual Performance Report and Plan* (Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service, 2021) https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/266/02.-IRS-FY-2022-CJ.pdf.

(ROI) to be audited. Therefore, as appropriations fall, the average return on investment would increase.

Dr. Jamie McGuire and I have been exploring this question in our research. In our most recent work, we used the Enforcement Revenue Information System, a confidential IRS database that follows enforcement actions from inception to collections, to compare the costs of examinations that were initiated or in progress in 2010 and 2017.<sup>13</sup> For comparability between those two years, we followed each audit through the end of March in 2012 and 2019, respectively. The ratio of collections to costs is the ROI.<sup>14</sup>

Excluding interest and penalties, the average ROI for 2010 audits was 3.6:1 for all types of audits. But the ROI just for correspondence audits was 11.1:1, a sizable difference from the 3.3:1 ROI for inperson audits.

From our analysis, we observed two reasons for those differences. First, correspondence audits required, on average, much less time than in-person audits, taking two hours compared with 34 hours for in-person audits. Another difference was in the pay grades of examiners assigned to a case. The highest-paid examiners—typically at the general schedule grades ranging from 12 to 14—were responsible for most of the hours worked on in-person audits. For correspondence audits, nearly all the hours were attributed to IRS personnel at general schedule grades 5 through 8. That finding is indicative of how difficult it would be to shift IRS employees from correspondence audits to in-person audits.

We find, on average, that ROIs fell slightly between 2010 and 2017. The average ROIs for the low-cost correspondence audits increased to 14.9:1, but those for the more expensive, face-to-face audits declined to 2.8:1. Driving those changes were greater reliance on workers at lower pay grades for correspondence audits and a greater reliance on higher-grade examiners for in-person audits, and a 24 percent increase in the average hours per in-person audit.

To put ROIs into perspective, it's worth noting that the amount of revenues associated with inperson audits is significantly higher than the amount collected from correspondence audits. For an inperson audit conducted in the field—the most intensive type of audit—the amount of taxes per audit, on average, was about 10 times that for correspondence audits in 2010; for audits conducted in 2017, field audits collected an average of 8 times as much as those conducted through correspondence.

Separately, we computed the ROI for 2010 audits, inclusive of penalties and interest and collections through March 2019. The overall ROI was 5.7:1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Janet Holtzblatt and Jamie McGuire, "Effects of Recent Reductions in the Internal Revenue Service's Appropriations on Returns on Investment." In *IRS Research Bulletin: Proceedings of the 2020 IRS/TPC Research Conference*, edited by Alan Plumley. Publication 1500 (Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Because of difficulties in identifying pre-refund audits, we omitted EITC audits from our analysis. Outliers—defined as audits resulting in collections in the top 0.5 percent for each audit type—were also dropped from our analysis.

#### **Both Quantity and Quality of Audits Matters**

Our analysis thus far has focused on the cost portion of ROI. However, other data reveal some disturbing trends in audit assessments that might have contributed to the fall in the returns since 2010.<sup>15</sup>

A "no change" audit happens when taxpayers substantiate the income, deductions, and credits they claimed on their tax returns. Because the IRS spends money to conduct the audit and receives no additional payments, those audits generate zero return on investment for the government.

On average, the no-change rate was 11 percent for audits of individual income taxpayers in 2019, a drop of 3 percentage points from 2010. In contrast, the average no-change rate for large corporations (those with \$10 million or more in assets) rose from 28 percent in 2010 to 38 percent in 2019. In other words, nearly 40 percent of audits of large corporations did not change the tax bill for those businesses.

Some audits end even more favorably for taxpayers. Overall, 3 percent of taxpayers received a refund after an audit in both 2010 and 2019. But the share of large corporations receiving a refund after an audit rose from 16 percent to 18 percent. In both 2010 and 2019, roughly 38 percent of audits ended favorably—either with no change or with a refund—for taxpayers with positive income in excess of \$1 million, although the share of those favorable audits resulting in refunds grew between 2010 and 2019.

From the available data, we cannot discern why so many audits ended favorably for large corporations and wealthy individuals. Indeed, the favorable results would likely have been higher after appeals and litigation. Was that because of poor targeting? Or was it because highly skilled tax advisers successfully framed their clients' very aggressive tax positions as legal avoidance rather than illegal evasion?

More generally, are these high no-change rates indicative of shortcomings in the IRS's enforcement actions targeted to taxpayers with complicated returns and the resources to afford skilled advisors? Improving the quality of those enforcement activities—perhaps in combination with additional clarity in tax law and regulations—may help improve compliance as much as increasing the number of audits.

### **Administration's Budget Proposal**

President Biden has proposed a special investment in the IRS of \$79.2 billion over the next 10 years, comprising \$6.7 billion for a program integrity initiative and \$72.5 billion for a new mandatory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Data from various years of the Internal Revenue Service *Data Book*. See "SOI Tax Stats – All Available Years – IRS Data Book," Internal Revenue Service, last reviewed May 19, 2021, https://www.irs.gov/statistics/soi-tax-stats-all-years-irs-data-books.

program. The funding for the mandatory portion would be increased incrementally each year, in recognition that the IRS cannot absorb billions of additional dollars immediately. 16

Of this amount, roughly 70 percent would be allocated to enforcement activities. Over the next decade, the administration estimates that the plan would yield \$320 billion, producing a net reduction in the deficit of \$240 billion: a 4:1 return on the total proposed investment in the IRS over the next 10 years. Relative to the funding earmarked solely for enforcement, the average ROI over the decade would be between 5.5:1 and 5.9:1. Based on my research with Dr. McGuire, those ROIs seem reasonable *once the programs are fully in place*.

Bur all estimates are uncertain. What would cause the actual ROI to differ from the administration's or our estimates?

How long it will take for the new programs to be fully in place. It takes as long as five years to hire and train a new employee to become an expert revenue officer;<sup>17</sup> perhaps less than half that time if the IRS can lure midlevel professionals from their more lucrative private-sector jobs.<sup>18</sup> Experienced examiners will do much of that training, limiting their ability to audit the complex returns filed by the wealthy and big businesses.

Sophisticated computer algorithms can help detect fraudulent claims, but they also take time to develop. And the IRS must continue to update them with new information about taxpayers' evasion strategies.

The IRS assumes that the return on investment for its program integrity proposal does not peak until at least the third year of the initiative, with the ROI on expansions in audits and collections growing from 2.3:1 in fiscal year 2022 to 8.5:1 in fiscal year 2024. The longer it takes the IRS to staff up and improve its detection strategies, the lower the 10-year average ROI will be.

The components of the plan. For its fiscal-year 2022 program integrity proposal, the IRS has provided some details on how the additional funding will be allocated among audits and collections and the ROIs for each component. The Biden administration has not provided more information on how mandatory enforcement funds would be used other than for audits of individuals and businesses with the highest incomes and corporations and that audit rates would not rise relative to recent years for those earning less than \$400,000. Unanswered still is how high-income taxpayers would be distinguished from those with actual incomes below \$400,000, as actual income cannot be determined until the audit is completed. The success of this effort may rest on much-needed (but uncertain) technological innovations funded under the proposal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Internal Revenue Service, *FY 2022 Congressional Budget Justification and Annual Performance Report and Plan* (Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service, 2021) https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/266/02.-IRS-FY-2022-CJ.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Government Accountability Office, *Strategic Human Capital Management Is Needed to Address Serious Risks to IRS's Mission*. GAO-19-176 (Washington, DC: Government Accountability Office, 2019) https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-19-176.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Douglas O'Donnell, in comments at the Donald C. Lubick Symposium, Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center, April 7, 2021.

Whether the IRS can outgun the competition. It's not enough for the IRS to increase audits; the audits must also be productive. As I noted, many audits of large corporations result in favorable findings for large corporations and wealthy individuals. The IRS needs to figure out the causes of these unproductive audits so that it can efficiently allocate its resources.

A related worry is that targeting wealthy individuals and corporations will encourage some tax evaders to find new ways to stay under the IRS's radar. Catching them will require ever-more sophisticated detection skills.

Finally, improvements in tax administration could be facilitated by changes in tax laws and regulations that would eliminate gray areas in the tax code. Those gray areas enable sophisticated taxpayers and their tax advisers to successfully argue in disputes with the IRS that their aggressive positions constitute legal avoidance rather than illegal evasion.

How multiyear budgeting will work. Currently, the IRS receives nearly all its funding through the annual appropriations process. That process provides no guarantee of sustained funding in future years. What happens to the president's investment plan if the IRS's funding continues to be provided mainly through the annual appropriations process? If Congress agreed to appropriate funding for the FY 2022 investment plan, the IRS would receive the \$417 million increase in enforcement funding for that year but no assurance of funding in the following year. The ROI for that one-year increase would be less than 2:1, yielding about \$725 million, with just about half collected immediately.

The president is proposing multiyear budgeting by removing part of the IRS's budget from Congress's annual appropriations process and making that portion of funding automatic. That's a very smart move. The IRS needs to make long-term commitments for staffing and capital investments and must be able to pay the bills for, say, multiyear information technology projects that come due in later years.

But making just a portion of the IRS's budget mandatory would require safeguards. Without some guardrails, future administrations and congresses might bow to temptation and shift funding for base activities to the mandatory portion of the budget.

Whether voluntary compliance will increase? The Treasury's estimates do not assume that people will voluntarily become more compliant as a result of audits. Just as I am concerned that recent reductions in audits may have reduced compliance, I can envision scenarios in which voluntary compliance would increase in response to a higher risk of audit. The lack of details on the IRS's plans for the funding, though, make that assessment difficult, as well as insufficient evidence from economic research on which to base those estimates.

#### Conclusion

Regardless of those concerns, one thing is certain: Increasing the IRS's enforcement budget will yield revenues far in excess of costs. And those savings will show up where it matters the most—an increase in actual federal revenues, a smaller deficit than would otherwise be the case, and perhaps an increase in public confidence in the integrity and fairness of the US tax system.



#### Statement for the Committee Record

Janet Holtzblatt Senior Fellow, Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center June 25, 2021

Thank you to the members of the House Oversight and Select Revenue Measures Subcommittees for giving me the opportunity to testify. I am writing to provide you with the information that Rep. Judy Chu (D-CA) requested about audits of large corporations and small businesses during the hearing on Minding the Tax Gap: Improving Tax Administration for the 21st Century held on June 10, 2021.

First, the question about the audits of large corporations, which did not result in any additional tax assessment. In 2019:

• The audit rate for corporate income tax returns with over \$20 billion of assets was 49.9 percent. In total, 309 of these corporations were audited. In 16 percent of those cases, the examiners did not recommend any change in income tax liabilities. In 30 percent of the cases, the corporation received a refund, totaling \$3.8 billion.

Second, I was asked for information on the audit rates of small businesses. For taxpayers with nonfarm business income in 2019:

- The audit rate was 0.8 percent if their total positive income was under \$200,000 and they did not claim the earned income tax credit. In total, 126,711 returns were audited. In 8 percent of those cases, examiners did not recommend any change in income tax liabilities. In 3 percent of those cases, the taxpayer received a refund following the audit, totaling about \$45 million.
- The audit rate was 1 percent if their total positive income was between \$200,000 and \$1 million. In total, 23,508 returns were audited. In 17 percent of those cases, examiners did not recommend any change in income tax liabilities. In 9 percent of those cases, the individual received a refund following the audit, totaling about \$63 million.

The audit rates for all individual and corporate income tax returns were, on average, lower than for the three subgroups. However, favorable audit results were, on average, more likely for corporations than for individual taxpayers. In 2019:

- The audit rate for corporate income tax returns was 0.7 percent. In total, 13,472 corporations were audited. In 30 percent of those cases, the examiners did not recommend any change in income tax liabilities. In 10 percent of those cases, the corporation received a refund, totaling \$7.1 billion.
- The audit rate for individual income tax returns was 0.4 percent. In total, 680,543 individual taxpayers were audited. In 11 percent of those cases, examiners did not recommend any change in income tax liabilities. In 3 percent of those cases, the individual received a refund, totaling about \$1 billion. (About 68 percent of refunds to individual taxpayers went to taxpayers with over \$1 million of total positive income.)

The data do not reflect changes to the examiners' recommendations caused by appeals and litigation. That information is not available.

The information provided in this letter comes from the *Internal Revenue Service Data Book*, 2019, tables 17b and 20. The data book can be found at <a href="https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-prior/p55b--2020.pdf">https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-prior/p55b--2020.pdf</a>.

I hope this information is useful. I may be reached at <a href="mailto:iholtzblatt@urban.org">iholtzblatt@urban.org</a> for any additional questions.



The Tax Policy Center is a joint venture of the Urban Institute and Brookings Institution.



## **BROOKINGS**

For more information, visit taxpolicycenter.org or email info@taxpolicycenter.org

The views expressed are those of the author and should not be attributed the Urban-Brookings Tax Policy Center, the Urban Institute, the Brookings Institution, their trustees, or their funders. Funders do not determine research findings or the insights and recommendations of our experts. Further information on Urban's funding principles is available at <a href="http://www.urban.org/aboutus/our-funding/funding-principles">http://www.urban.org/aboutus/our-funding/funding-principles</a>; further information on Brookings' donor guidelines is available at <a href="http://www.brookings.edu/support-brookings/donor-guidelines">http://www.brookings.edu/support-brookings/donor-guidelines</a>.